#### CITY OF ESCONDIDO

# MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE ESCONDIDO PLANNING COMMISSION

March 22, 2016

The meeting of the Escondido Planning Commission was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by Chairman Weber in the City Council Chambers, 201 North Broadway, Escondido, California.

**Commissioners present:** Jeffery Weber, Chairman; Bob McQuead, Vice-chairman; Ed Hale, Commissioner; James Spann, Commissioner; Don Romo, Commissioner; and Gregory Johns, Commissioner. (One position vacant).

Commissioners absent: None.

**Staff present:** Jay Petrek, Director of Community Development; Adam Phillips, Deputy City Attorney; Owen Tunnell, Principal Engineer; and Ty Paulson, Minutes Clerk.

#### **MINUTES:**

Moved by Commissioner Hale, seconded by Commissioner Romo, to approve the minutes of the February 9, 2016 meeting. Motion carried unanimously. (6-0)

**WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS – None.** 

**FUTURE NEIGHBORHOOD MEETINGS – None.** 

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS - None.

## **PUBLIC HEARINGS:**

1. TENTATIVE MAP, MASTER AND PRECISE DEVELOPMENT PLAN, ZONE CHANGE, AND AMENDMENT TO THE SOUTH ESCONDIDO BOULEVARD AREA PLAN – SUB 14-0018; AZ 14-0006:

REQUEST: A request for a Zone Change from CG (General Commercial) to PD-R 28.4 (Planned Development – Residential, 28.4 dwelling units per acre), in conjunction with a Master and Precise Development Plan and a one-lot Tentative Subdivision Map to construct 65 attached, three-story condominium units. The residential units would be grouped in 11 residential buildings with five to seven

units each. Each approximately 1,600 SF townhome unit would include a two-car garage and up to three bedrooms. Three recreational open space areas for residents are proposed on the site. An amendment to the South Escondido Boulevard Area Plan also is proposed to allow residential development without a mixed-use commercial component within the South Escondido Boulevard commercial corridor. The proposal also includes the adoption of the environmental determination prepared for the project.

**LOCATION:** The approximately 2.29-acre project site is located within the South Escondido Boulevard Area Plan on the eastern side of South Escondido Boulevard and the western side of Cranston Drive, south of Citracado Parkway, addressed as 2516 S. Escondido Boulevard.

Jay Petrek, Director of Community Development, referenced the staff report and noted staff issues were the appropriateness of the project design elements and whether adequate setbacks, parking and open space had been provided for the proposed development; 2) the appropriateness of the proposed amendment to the South Escondido Boulevard Neighborhood Plan to eliminate the commercial requirement on the site; and whether a residential use without a commercial component would be appropriate for the project site. Staff recommended approval based on the following: 1) The overall mass, scale and design of the proposed residential buildings were comparable to the residential development existing on the adjacent property to the north. The project had been designed to function almost as a second phase to that adjacent residential project by incorporating a similar building style with the buildings located in a manner that allows view corridors to remain through the site. Staff believed the development provided an appropriate amount of parking to suit the needs of residents and quests, and that a quality living environment will be ensured by the level of amenities provided in the recreation areas and the even distribution of outdoor recreation areas throughout the development; and 2) Staff felt the proposed amendment to the South Escondido Boulevard Neighborhood Plan to allow an exclusively residential project at this 'mid-block' location would be appropriate because this type of development would serve as an appropriate transition between the mix of commercial uses to the north and south, and residential uses to the north and east. The General Plan vision for the Centre City Parkway/Brotherton Road Target Area called for locating non-residential uses at major intersections and specific nodes that were more conducive to commercial development. Staff felt that an exclusively residential development on this site could provide the catalyst for future residential development in the corridor and strengthen the customer base for mixed-use development at key intersections and node areas.

Discussion ensued regarding a clarification of the proposed street improvements on Escondido Boulevard, a clarification of the location for the power poles on Cranston Drive and Escondido Boulevard in relation to the project, and a clarification of waste collection operations for the subject project.

Vice-chairman McQuead referenced the setbacks for the project's northern units and questioned whether adequate space would be provided for vehicles to back out of the parking spaces. Mr. Petrek replied in the affirmative.

Vice-chairman McQuead referenced the projected trip generations, feeling that the peak hour morning traffic would be more than projected. Mr. Tunnell noted that the preliminary traffic projections were calculated using SANDAG guidelines, which showed no significant impacts as well as the subject intersections operating at a Level B.

Commissioner Romo asked if the traffic study took into consideration the adjacent apartment complex. Mr. Petrek replied in the affirmative.

Commissioner Johns asked if the project warranted a full traffic study. Mr. Petrek replied in the negative. Commissioner Johns noted that the intersection of Citracado and Escondido Boulevard was heavily congested in the mornings, questioning whether the subject project would add to this issue. Mr. Petrek replied that the congestion was a regional issue and that the project would incrementally add to the existing traffic in the area.

Commissioner Spann and staff discussed the proposed location for the project's vertical landscaping. Commissioner Spann noted he had issues with the project's floor plans.

Commissioner Romo did not feel the project's vehicle trips would create significant impacts.

Commissioner Hale and staff discussed the project's traffic impact fees.

Vice-chairman McQuead asked what the plan was if the units could not be sold.

**Edward Kaen, ETP, LLC,** noted that they planned on selling the units as townhomes. He also indicated that the City was recommending four- and five-story units with higher density.

Vice-chairman McQuead asked what would happen if the units did not sell and whether there was a prohibition against renting. Mr. Kaen noted that the CC&Rs had not been developed yet.

Vice-chairman McQuead asked Mr. Kaen if they had communications with EDI for the trash collection. Mr. Kaen replied in the affirmative. Vice-chairman McQuead did not feel the proposed trash collection was the best method for collecting trash. Mr. Kaen noted the adjacent property was using the same trash collection system.

Commissioner Spann asked Mr. Kaen if the project could be constructed reducing it by 8 units on the north side in order to accommodate more parking and reducing the density of the project. Mr. Kaen noted that they had already reduced the project from 68 units to 65 units.

Ron Verrier, Escondido, noted that he lived in Urbana, noting that the project would block his view. He expressed his concern with the intersection of Cranston and Escondido Boulevard already being heavily congested and the subject project adding to the congestion. He stated that there was no parking on Escondido Boulevard or Cranston in the subject area. He also elaborated that he had witnessed many accidents in the subject area due to the traffic congestion.

Vice-chairman McQuead asked Mr. Verrier if he felt his complex needed additional guest parking. Mr. Verrier replied in the affirmative.

Vice-chairman McQuead asked Mr. Verrier if he had any issues with the current trash collection, which was similar to what was being proposed for the subject project. Mr. Verrier replied in the negative.

Vice-chairman McQuead felt the project would create traffic issues as well as being too dense.

Commissioner Johns expressed his concern with the project creating issues with traffic, not having adequate parking, and the potential for the project becoming a rental project.

Commissioner Spann felt the project would add traffic to an area that was already congested during peak hours. He felt the project needed additional parking and was too dense. He was also concerned with the setbacks and floor plan.

Commissioner Hale expressed his concern with the project becoming a rental project. He was concerned with the City wanting the project to be more dense, noting he was opposed to urbanization. He did not feel the project would create traffic issues or trash collection issues. He felt there was a conflict with what was the best use for the subject property and what the applicant was told, noting the applicant followed what the City approved.

Chairman Weber expressed his concern with the subject area being a gateway to the City, feeling a moratorium should be established for this type of project. He felt the project would not be compatible with the Spanish architecture existing in the area. He felt the project was too dense, would not provide adequate parking as well as there being no off-street parking in the area.

Commissioner Hale felt the Commission should base its decision on the Findings of Fact in the staff report before taking action.

Commissioner Romo and Mr. Oliver discussed the ratio of units that would be allowed for a mixed-use project.

Commissioner Hale and staff discussed the project's parking plan. Commissioner Hale noted that according to staff the project did not meet the needed parking.

#### **MOTION:**

Moved by Commissioner Hale, seconded by Chairman Weber, to continue Item 1 and encourage the applicant to review the Findings of Fact, specifically Page 30, Item 3.

Commissioner Spann noted that there was no guarantee that the project would pencil out even though it met the land use criteria.

Commissioner Hale sympathized with the developer working with the City to present a project that staff could support.

Commissioner Romo suggested the applicant figure out the parking and come back to the Commission versus moving forward with a mixed-use project.

Mr. Kaen noted that the project provided the needed parking. Mr. Petrek reexamined the site plan and the staff report and noted that staff report was incorrect and the project provided adequate parking.

Commissioner Hale withdrew his motion, noting that the applicant had met the letter of the law. Chairman Weber withdrew his motion.

#### **ACTION:**

Moved by Commissioner Hale, seconded by Commissioner Johns, to approve staff's recommendation. Motion did not carry. Ayes: Hale and Romo. Noes: Spann, Johns, McQuead, and Weber. (2-4)

**CURRENT BUSINESS - None.** 

**ORAL COMMUNATIONS** – None.

# **PLANNING COMMISSIONERS:**

Commissioner Hale noted this would be his last meeting. Chairman Weber thanked Commissioner Hale for his service.

## **ADJOURNMENT:**

Chairman Weber adjourned the meeting at 8:10 p.m. The next meeting was scheduled for April 12, 2016, at 7:00 p.m. in the City Council Chambers, 201 North Broadway, Escondido, California.

Bill Martin, Secretary to the Escondido

Planning Commission

Ty Paulson, Minutes Clerk